
 
 
 
Lord Mayor and Councillors, 
 

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the next meeting of the Works 

and Urban Development Committee will be held in 
Committee Room 1, Ninth Floor, Council House, 27 St Georges 

Terrace, Perth on Tuesday, 24 March 2015 at 5.30pm. 
 
 

Yours faithfully 
 
 
 
 
 

MARTIN MILEHAM 
ACTING CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER  

 
20 March 2015 
 

 

Committee Members: 

 

Members: 1st Deputy: 2nd Deputy: 

Cr Limnios (Presiding Member)  
Cr Butler Cr Yong The Lord Mayor 

Cr McEvoy 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Please convey apologies to Governance on 9461 3250 
or email governance@cityofperth.wa.gov.au 



EMERGENCY GUIDE
Council House, 27 St Georges Terrace, Perth

BUILDING ALARMS
Alert Alarm and Evacuation Alarm.

ALERT ALARM
beep beep beep 
All Wardens to respond.  
Other staff and visitors should remain where they are.

EVACUATION ALARM/PROCEDURES
whoop whoop whoop
On hearing the Evacuation Alarm or on being instructed to evacuate:

1.	 Move to the floor assembly area as directed by your Warden.

2.	 People with impaired mobility (those who cannot use the stairs unaided) should report to the 
Floor Warden who will arrange for their safe evacuation.

3.	 When instructed to evacuate leave by the emergency exits. Do not use the lifts.

4.	 Remain calm. Move quietly and calmly to the assembly area in Stirling Gardens as shown on 
the map below. Visitors must remain in the company of City of Perth staff members at all times.

5.	 After hours, evacuate by the nearest emergency exit. Do not use the lifts.
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The City of Perth values the health and safety of its employees, tenants, contractors and visitors. The guide is 
designed for all occupants to be aware of the emergency procedures in place to help make an evacuation of the 
building safe and easy.



 

 

WORKS AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT 

COMMITTEE 
 
 

Established: 17 May 2005 (Members appointed 22 October 2013) 

 
Members: 1

st
 Deputy: 2

nd
 Deputy: 

Cr Limnios (Presiding Member) 
Cr Butler Cr Yong The Lord Mayor 

Cr McEvoy 

 
Quorum: Two 

 

Expiry: October 2015 

 

 

 

TERMS OF REFERENCE:  [Adopted OCM 04/06/13] 

 
To oversee and make recommendations to the Council on matters related to: 
 
1. works required to construct, upgrade and maintain streets, footpaths, 

thoroughfares and other public places, including streetscape upgrades, 
landscaping initiatives and directional signage and graffiti; 

 
2. design, construction and upgrading of parks, reserves, recreational and 

civic amenities and facilities and Council owned buildings, excluding 
Council House, the Perth Town Hall, City of Perth Public Lending Library 
and the Perth Concert Hall; 

 
3. the façade lighting of buildings; 
 
4. waste management. 
 
 

This meeting is not open to members of the public 



 

 

WORKS AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT 

COMMITTEE 

24 MARCH 2015 

 

ORDER OF BUSINESS 
 

1. Declaration of Opening 

 

2. Apologies and Members on Leave of Absence 
   

3. Confirmation of Minutes – 10 February 2015 

 

4. Correspondence 

 

5. Disclosure of Members’ Interests  

 

6. Reports 
  

7. Motions of which Previous Notice has been Given 

 

8. General Business 

 

8.1. Responses to General Business from a Previous 

Meeting 
 

8.2. New General Business 

 

9. Items for Consideration at a Future Meeting 
 

 Outstanding Reports: 

  City of Perth Laneways Program, Northbridge (Raised 05/11/12, 
updated by MCD 10/02/15) 

  Sustainable approach to the refurbishment and presentation of 
Northbridge – James and Lake Streets (Raised 14/01/14 and 
updated by DPD 04/11/14) 

  Northbridge Piazza Screening Wall – Detailed Costings for 
Enhancement (Raised 18/08/14 and updated by DCI 10/02/15, 
report required) 

  Permanent LED Screens (Raised 23/9/14 and updated 10/02/15)  

 Identification and Improvement of “Neglected” Public Realm Spaces 
(Raised 04/11/14) 



 

 

 Jacobs Ladder Upgrade and Mount Street Residents Survey (Raised 
20/01/15) 

 

10. Closure 



 

INDEX OF REPORTS 
 

Item Description Page 

1 FITZGERALD STREET – PROPOSED BUS LANES 1 

2 IMPACT ON RESIDENTIAL AMENITY DUE TO 
RECREATIONAL ACTIVITIES IN MOUNT STREET, CLIFF 
STREET, BELLEVUE TERRACE AND JACOB’S LADDER  4 
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ITEM NO: 1 
 

FITZGERALD STREET – PROPOSED BUS LANES 

RECOMMENDATION: (APPROVAL) 

That Council: 
 
1. agrees in principle that the Public Transport Authority 

develop detailed plans for peak period bus lanes along the 
section of Fitzgerald Street within the City of Perth, on 
condition that a comprehensive submission and final 
application is made to the City of Perth, including: 

 
1.1 details of proposed bus lane operation, time 

restrictions and proposed commencement; 
1.2 design details; 
1.3 details of projected public transport benefits; 
1.4 impacts on residents, businesses and other users; 
1.5 full results of community consultation undertaken on 

the proposal; 
1.6 the current level of support from the City of Vincent 

Council on the proposal; and 
1.7 any other impacts or considerations; 

 
2. notes that a further report will be presented to Council 

addressing the above matters, prior to a final approval 
being granted for the proposal.  

 

BACKGROUND: 

FILE REFERENCE: P1026295 
RESPONSIBLE UNIT City Design   
RESPONSIBLE DIRECTORATE Planning & Development Directorate  
DATE: 11 March 2015 
MAP / SCHEDULE: Schedule 1 – Route within City of Perth 
 
The deferral of the MAX Light Rail project has raised issues with the ongoing 
performance of the existing bus network in the interim period.  The Public Transport 
Authority (PTA) is seeking to convert the existing clearway kerbside lane along 
Fitzgerald Street to peak period bus lanes between Walcott Street and James Street 
to facilitate buses journey time reliability into and out of the City. 
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PTA are seeking approval of their concept design for these new bus lanes, to allow 
detailed design and implementation to take place. 

LEGISLATION / STRATEGIC PLAN / POLICY: 

Integrated Planning 
and Reporting 
Framework 
Implications 

Corporate Business Plan 
Council Four Year Priorities:  Getting Around Perth 
S4 Enhanced accessibility in and around the City 

including parking 
4.1 Advocate and work in partnership with others to 

provide safe and convenient ways to get around 
Perth, including cycling, light rail and CAT buses. 

DETAILS: 

PTA’s concept design has demonstrated that the proposal can be implemented with 
minimal works required. Only signing and line marking changes are required, with no 
impact on the existing kerbs and no impact on parking or servicing requirements of 
local residents and businesses. This is because the existing corridor is currently 
subject to clearway restrictions within the peak direction for the AM and PM peak 
periods. The proposed hours of operation for the bus lanes would be similar to that 
currently operating along Beaufort Street (6:30am to 9:00am and 4:00pm to 6:30pm). 
Schedule 1 details the proposal for the sections within the city of Perth. 
 
Traffic modelling has been undertaken to understand the wider impact of this 
proposal on the surrounding road network. The existing network experiences 
significant levels of congestion in the AM peak, particularly at the Newcastle Street 
intersection. It was also observed that buses are frequently caught up in queues and 
had difficulties accessing bus stops due to the existing levels of congestion. 
Significant traffic 'turbulence' was also observed due to the number of buses in the 
corridor and the frequent stopping required at bus stops on the route. 
 
The 'Bus Lane Option' traffic model showed that the corridor was less congested as a 
result of the traffic reassignment and the  reduction in 'turbulence' currently 
experienced by providing the proposed bus lanes. 
 
The estimated bus travel time savings, based on the traffic model, is approximately 
30% (five to six minutes) in the AM peak southbound direction between Walcott 
Street and James Street.  For private cars, the maximum increase in travel time is 
estimated at approximately three minutes in the AM peak southbound direction, the 
majority of which is experienced north of Walcott Street. 
 
Following agreement from all stakeholders for this proposal, PTA will undertake a 
detailed design during the first half of 2015, with a view to undertake an upgrade of 
"sign and lines" and being operational by June 2015.  Once implemented, the PTA 
plans to introduce a new 960 bus service, to provide both residents and commuters 
with a frequent high quality public transport service. 
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FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS: 

There are no financial implications for the City of Perth related to this report. 
 

COMMENTS: 

The existing road sections of Fitzgerald Street in the City of Perth have a mix of 
kerbside parking restrictions with “No Stopping”; Bus Zones; and 2 hour parking 
bays.  These are detailed as follows: 
 
• James Street to John Street – Bus Zone; Clearway; No Stopping – 

northbound and southbound directions. 
• John Street to Aberdeen Street – Clearway; No Stopping and 2 hour parking 

areas – northbound and southbound directions. 
• Aberdeen Street to Newcastle Street – Bus Zone; No Stopping – northbound 

and southbound directions. 

Changing the kerbside lane designation to peak period bus lanes would not have any 
impact on the current uses of the lane and therefore the accessibility to businesses 
would be retained, provided that the bus lane operates during the same time period 
as the current clearway restrictions. The clearway operates between 7.30am and 
9.00am in the morning peak period and between 4.15pm and 6.00pm in the evening 
peak period.   
 
The proposed times for the bus lanes have been indicated by PTA to be between 
6.30am and 9.00am in the morning peak period; and between 4.00pm and 6.30pm in 
the evening peak period. The extension of kerbside restrictions will need to be 
evaluated to establish kerbside usage between 6.30am and 7.30am; between 
4.00pm and 4.15pm and between 6.00pm and 6.30pm. This evaluation should 
include the potential loss of parking with the travel time saved for buses by the 
removal of parking during those periods.  Discussions will take place with PTA during 
the detailed design stage on these times should the proposals proceed. 
 
Inviting feedback from the residents and businesses that are most likely to be 
affected by the proposal is also an important consideration. Once the detailed 
proposals are finalised, it should be incumbent on the PTA to consult with the 
community and report the results back to the Council to assist with the final decision-
making. It is anticipated that there will be minor negative impacts as a result of the 
proposal; however, it will be PTAs task to demonstrate that the improvements to 
public transport improvements far outweigh the sum of any negative impacts.  
 
It is understood that the bus lanes proposal also extends north into the City of 
Vincent. In terms of design consistency, as well as assessing broad community 
support, it would be beneficial to also understand the level of support that the City of 
Vincent has for this proposal.  
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James Street to John Street 
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John Street to Aberdeen Street 

I:\CPS\Admin Services\Committees\3. Works\AS1503018\1 Sch - Annex A - Whole Section of Fitzgerald Street in City of Perth.pdf



 

Aberdeen Street to Newcastle Street 
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ITEM NO: 2 
 

IMPACT ON RESIDENTIAL AMENITY DUE TO RECREATIONAL 
ACTIVITIES IN MOUNT STREET, CLIFF STREET, BELLEVUE 
TERRACE AND JACOB’S LADDER  

RECOMMENDATION: (APPROVAL) 

 
That Council: 
 
1. acknowledges that there are adverse amenity impacts to 

residents in Cliff Street, Mount Street and Bellevue Terrace 
due to the popularity of Jacob’s Ladder and Mount Street 
for public use; 

 
2. notes the request from residents of Mount Street, Cliff 

Street and Bellevue Terrace for: 
 
2.1 a report to be presented to Council on resident 

concerns in relation to impact on residential amenity 
by groups of people exercising in this residential area; 

2.2 a survey of residents to be conducted; 
2.3 the City of Perth to review its wording on permit 

applications; 
2.4 the City of Perth to introduce an ‘after hours’ closure 

of Jacob’s Ladder; and 
2.5 the removal of stretching equipment located in close 

proximity to Jacob’s Ladder; 
 
3. notes the outcome of the Resident Survey; 
 
4. continues to support the refusal of any permit or 

application request for events, activities including 
organised personal training or fitness training in this area;  

 
5. does not support the partial closure of Jacob’s Ladder as 

requested by a group of concerned residents; 
 
6. does not support removing the exercise stretching station 

at the base of Jacob’s Ladder; and 
(Cont’d) 
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7. does not support restricting parking in Mount Street, Cliff 
Street and Bellevue Terrace to resident parking only after 
normal day time hours. 

BACKGROUND: 

FILE REFERENCE: P1020356 
RESPONSIBLE UNIT City Services  
RESPONSIBLE DIRECTORATE City Services   
DATE: 17 March 2015 
MAP / SCHEDULE: Schedule 2 – Management of Jacobs Ladder and 

Adjoining Streets Survey and Responses to select 
questions as detailed in this report 

 
Complaints have been received by the City of Perth over a number of years 
regarding individuals and groups of persons exercising in close proximity of and on 
Jacobs Ladder, and also in surrounding areas including Mount and Cliff Streets and 
Bellevue Terrace. 
 
The City of Perth’s Local Laws do not adequately address the issues created by 
these activities, which include antisocial behaviour and the use of the road by 
persons who are exercising. The City’s rangers have limited capacity to prevent 
people from being active and exercising on the street. These are matters that are 
under the jurisdiction of the Police and can only be enforced by the Police. 
 
The City of Perth’s Rangers however attend the area regularly and the City instituted 
rules for commercial fitness groups to restrict their hours of operation. Signs were 
also installed informing visitors to the area to be considerate of residents. 
 
Whilst these measures have resulted in some improvement, the City of Perth 
continues to receive complaints from a number of residents who reside in Mount and 
Cliff Streets. 
 

LEGISLATION / STRATEGIC PLAN / POLICY: 

Legislation Section 3.50 of the Local Government Act 1995 
Part 2 of the Local Government (Functions and General) 
Regulations 1996 

 
Integrated Planning 
and Reporting 
Framework 
Implications 

Corporate Business Plan 
Council Four Year Priorities:  Living in Perth 
S9 Promote and facilitate CBD living 
9.1 Investigate options to better manage conflicting 

activities with a focus on noise management. 
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DETAILS: 

In an endeavour to further improve the situation which exists in the areas mentioned, 
the City of Perth held a meeting with several residents, a representative from the 
WA Police, the City’s Chief Executive Officer and Director City Services on  
27 August 2014. 
 
At this meeting residents raised a number of concerns including antisocial behaviour 
by groups who were exercising, noise nuisance particularly in the early morning and 
evening until late, large numbers of people using Jacobs Ladder for exercise on a 
daily basis, activities by persons running up and down the roads creating a hazard 
and danger to themselves and traffic in the area. 
 
Arising from discussions at the meeting six recommendations were identified for 
further consideration and action. These recommendations and responses to these 
recommendations are detailed as follows: 
 
Recommendation 1 
That the Director City Services to prepare and submit a report to Council as a matter 
of urgency, through Committee, to address the issues raised at this meeting. 
 
This report contains the issues raised at the meeting held on 27 August 2014 
between the City of Perth and concerned residents of Cliff and Mount Streets, who 
requested that this report be submitted to Council for consideration. 
 
Recommendation 2 
Surveys to be conducted and residents’ opinions as a matter of urgency sought to 
ensure that comprehensive information is provided to fully inform Elected Members.  
 
The intent of the survey was to gauge the general view from residents in and around 
Mount Street to see if the majority were concerned with the level of activity in the 
area associated with individuals and groups undertaking fitness activities. The survey 
also explored residents’ opinions and views on other issues including closure of 
Jacob’s Ladder and on-street parking restrictions ‘after hours’, as well as the removal 
of the stretching station at the base of Jacob’s Ladder. 
 
Survey results indicate that a key concern for a number of residents is the general 
lack of respect by people (groups and individuals) undertaking fitness activities, 
particularly in Mount Street. This includes incidences of spitting/vomiting, verbal 
abuse towards residents and undertaking fitness activities on the road with minimal 
regard for passing traffic or residents accessing private driveways. 
 
Results also indicate that residents are evenly divided in opinion in relation to the 
physical closure of Jacobs Ladder ‘after hours’ and on-street parking conditions ‘after 
hours’. 
 
However, survey results do indicate that a number of residents are supportive of 
healthy and active living in their local area and some feel that no further restrictions 
should be implemented in and around the Mount Street area. 
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Full comprehensive details of the survey and its responses are provided in 
Schedule 2. 
 
Recommendation 3  
The City of Perth to review the wording on permit applications and consider whether 
permit applications can be refused for this area. 
 
Following the meeting held on 27 August 2014, the City’s Approval Services Unit was 
instructed not to issue any permits or approvals for events, promotions, use by fitness 
groups or any other activity in the area of Mount Street, Cliff Street and Bellevue 
Terrace. 
 
The Approval Services Unit continues to adhere to this instruction and advise that 
there is only one current permit issued, which is due to expire on 5 April 2015, and 
when this permit has expired, no further permits will be issued. 
 
In the survey residents were asked if the City of Perth should consider prohibiting 
fitness groups from utilising Mount Street, Cliff Street, Bellevue Terrace and Jacob’s 
Ladder for fitness purposes. Currently, fitness instructors are permitted to conduct 
business in these areas between 8.00am and 6.30pm.  

Responses are outlined below and it can be seen that the majority of residents 
surveyed strongly agreed or agreed with the prohibiting of fitness groups: 
 
-  54% (n=102) of residents strongly agreed or agreed with prohibiting fitness 

groups 

-  7.9% (n=15) of residents remained neutral 

-  37.5% (n=71) of residents disagreed or strongly disagreed with prohibiting 
fitness groups 

-  0.6% (n=1) of residents provided no response. 

The City no longer issues permits or approvals for an event or groups to undertake 
organised activities requiring the approval of the City.  However, since this has been 
in place there have been occasions such as when WAFL football club members 
came to this location to undertake some training on the challenging Mount Street hill.  
City rangers did respond and asked the WAFL Club to leave which they did, and the 
Club was requested to find an alternative location for such future activities. 
 
Whilst activities requiring a permit can be controlled, individuals or even groups who 
are attracted to this area by the challenge of Jacob’s Ladder and Mount Street, 
continue to come to the area which is a public place. Current laws do not enable the 
Council to ban such activities. 
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Recommendation 4 
That the proposed report to Council referred to in Recommendation 1 should include 
an option that Jacobs Ladder be physically closed to prevent movement through 
during ‘out of hours’, and that guidance be sought from residents for suggestions as 
to what those hours should be. 
 
Jacobs Ladder is an important City feature and is part of a road reserve.  For a 
closure of the nature requested to occur there is a process prescribed under 
legislation.  This process requires a report to Council for support, followed by an 
advertising period for comment, and finally Council would consider any comments 
before a partial closure could be put into place. 
 
Under section 3.50 of the Local Government Act 1995, the Council are able to close 
roads (Jacobs Ladder is legally a road). Closures are normally for a day or 
continuous longer periods – the Local Government Act 1995 does not make any 
mention of an ongoing daily closure.   
 
Any closure of a road for a period exceeding 4 weeks needs to be advertised for 
public submissions prior to Council consideration.   
 
In the survey distributed to residents there was a question relating to the physical 
closure of Jacob’s Ladder during ‘after hours’ periods. It can be seen in the 
responses below that there was a very small % margin between the ‘agree’ and 
‘disagree’ for the ‘after hours’ physical closure of Jacobs Ladder: 

 
-  42.8% (n=81) of residents strongly agreed or agreed with physical closure of 

Jacob’s Ladder ‘after hours’ 

-  13.8% (no=26) of remained neutral 

-  42.3% (no=80) of residents disagreed or strongly disagreed with physical 
closure of Jacob’s Ladder ‘after hours’ 

-  1.1% (n=2) of residents provided no response. 

Residents who strongly agreed or agreed (n=81) that Jacob’s Ladder should be 
closed ‘after hours’ were asked to provide comment as to what they considered ‘after 
hours’ to be on both weekdays and weekends. Responses were varied and a number 
of responses did not differentiate between weekdays and weekends. The top three 
responses are outlined below: 

1.   7.4% (n=6) of residents suggested ‘all week 7.00pm – 7.00am’  

2.   6.1% (n=5) of residents suggested ‘all week 6.00pm – 8.00am’   

3.   6.1% (n=5) of residents suggested ‘after 7.00pm’. 

In considering a partial closure the Council would need to consider community 
interest as well as the interests of the residents within the surrounding area of Jacobs 
Ladder. 
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Recommendation 5 
That the proposed report to Council referred to in Recommendation 1 should include 
an option the stretching equipment located at the bottom of Jacobs Ladder to be 
removed. 
 
At the meeting held on 27 August 2014, residents advised they felt the stretching 
fitness equipment located at the bottom of Jacobs Ladder is an encouragement to 
fitness groups to the area. 
 
The City of Perth investigated the cost for removing the stretching station, which 
would be approximately $2,000. 
 
The second option was for the removal and replacing of the equipment to another 
location, and an informal costing was provided. 
 
However, in the survey distributed to residents a question relating to the removal of 
the stretching station located at the base of Jacob’s Ladder was included. Responses 
are outlined below and it can be seen that the majority of residents surveyed 
disagreed or strongly disagreed with the removal of the stretching station: 
 
-  35% (n=66) of residents strongly agreed or agreed with removal of the 

stretching station 

-  23.8% (no=45) residents remained neutral 

-  41.2% (no=78) of residents disagreed or strongly disagreed with removal of the 
stretching station. 

This stretching station does allow users of Jacob’s Ladder to stretch and thus reduce 
congestion on the stairs.  Additionally, because of its location this equipment has little 
impact on the streets above, although it could have a minimal impact on the 
residential units in Mounts Bay Road. 
 
Recommendation 6 
That the prepared report to Council referred to in Recommendation 1 should include 
an option that parking restrictions be introduced in the area to make parking limited to 
residents only, and permit holders during ‘out of hours’, and guidance be sought from 
residents for suggestions as to what those hours should be. 
 
Residents requested at the meeting held on 27 August 2014, that all parking in 
Mount Street should be converted to resident parking only. 
 
The Council did, some years ago, consider a request for parking in Cliff and Mount 
Streets to be resident parking only.  The Council did not support the request. 
 
Residents of Mount and Cliff Streets and Bellevue Terrace are under the Resident 
Parking Policy and are able to apply for resident parking permits.  These permits are 
restricted to 4 hours only parking per day, for residents who have onsite parking.  
Application for all day permits can made where there is no onsite parking. 
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The ‘designated locality’ covers Mount Street, Cliff Street, Malcolm Street and 
Bellevue Terrace. 
 
The survey included a question relating to on-street parking in Mount Street, Bellevue 
Terrace and Cliff Street. Residents were asked if they believed on-street parking in 
these areas should be restricted ‘after hours’ to residents and permit holders only. 
Survey responses are outlined below: 

-  48.1% (n=91) of residents responded ‘yes’ 

-  48.1% (n=91) of residents responded ‘no’ 

-  3.8% (n=7) of residents provided no response.  

Residents who responded ‘yes’ (no=91) were asked to provide comment as to what 
they considered ‘after hours’ to be on both weekdays and weekends in relation to on-
street parking. Again, responses were varied and a number of responses did not 
differentiate between weekdays and weekends. The top three responses are outlined 
below: 

1.   14.2% (n=13) of residents suggested ‘all week 6.00pm – 8.00am’ 

2.  12.0% (n=11) of residents suggested ‘all week after 6.00pm’  

3.   5.4% (n=5) of residents suggested ‘all week 5.00pm – 8.00am’ 

Currently no area within the City of Perth is restricted to resident parking only.  The 
Council’s approval would need to be obtained for any such change as suggested by 
residents. 

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS: 

There would be a cost should the Council undertake an advertising campaign to 
inform the public who use the area to be more considerate of residents. The costs 
associated with any such campaign would depend on the methods of communication 
to be used, but a minimum approximate cost would be in the vicinity of $15,000. 
 
All figures quoted in this report are exclusive of GST. 

COMMENTS: 

It is clear from the results of the survey that residents who responded are evenly 
divided in opinion in relation to the physical closure of Jacobs Ladder ‘after hours’. 
 
The survey also indicates that the same applies in relation to on-street parking 
conditions ‘after hours’. 
 
Currently funds are being spent in the Jacob’s Ladder road reserve area and 
adjacent land owned by the City on selective planting, fire control and erosion control 
on this sensitive escarpment setting. 
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However, survey results do indicate that a number of residents are supportive of 
healthy and active living in their local area and some feel that no further restrictions 
should be implemented in and around the Mount Street area. 
 
It is clear that residents in this area are and continue to be adversely impacted upon 
by some inconsiderate individuals and groups who exercise in the area. 
 
The proximity of Jacob’s Ladder and Mount Street to the city makes it an ideal 
location for City workers to go during lunch times, and before and after work. 
 
It has been a destination for training for school sporting teams, as well as football and 
other sporting clubs who use the location for the ‘one off’ pre-season training 
exercise. 
 
The proximity to Kings Park also makes it an attraction as many individuals run 
through Kings Park and then via Mount Street back into the city.  The closure of 
some of the steep paths in Kings Park has also made the steep climb of Jacob’s 
Ladder and Mount Street even more popular as a location to exercise in. 
 
The growth of the city to the west with buildings such as the Woodside building and 
others has bought more city workers to the western end of the city, making Jacob’s 
Ladder and Mount Street even more popular. 
 
The survey of residents shows that they are divided on the impact of popularity of the 
area for people who exercise and adversely impact on the amenity of the area. 
 
To close Jacob’s Ladder would adversely impact on access to and from Cliff Street to 
Mounts Bay Road, but it could be argued that this road gets minimal use during ‘out 
of hours’ between 10.00pm to 5.00am.  However, if it was closed early and kept 
closed until 7.00am or 8.00am it would adversely impact on many people, both locals 
and workers who use this facility as a form of exercise. 
 
Given the residents are almost evenly divided on this issue, it is recommended that 
the Council does not close Jacob’s Ladder. 
 
For similar reasons it is also recommended that the parking ‘out of hours’ does not 
revert to resident parking only, nor that the stretching station at the bottom of Jacob’s 
Ladder be removed. 
 
An extensive, advertising campaign encouraging users of the area to be considerate 
of the residents in the streets, and recommending that for more active pursuits, 
people use the facilities in Kings Park, may help to lessen the negative amenity 
impact. 
 
Along with this style of campaign the City should continue to monitor the area and not 
permit or allow any organised groups who would require a permit or approval to use 
this sensitive area for fitness classes, or events that are not in keeping with the 
residential nature of the area. 
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Jacob’s Ladder has been identified as a future capital works project and listed in the 
City’s long term financial plan. No plans have yet been developed although 
architects, Woodhead Australia, produced a design as part of the City’s ‘What If’ 
program in 2010. 
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